GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 November 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly
Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade

Apologise


Mr A. Jones 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	22/062

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the November general meeting. The Chair reported attendance at the Community Police Meeting, bulb planting in Castle Street Gardens by the Beavers and the planting of three hundred saplings at Knockaloe Beg by the local youth groups. The Chair reported the Commissioners had attended the Remembrance Sunday service at the Cathedral and the Remembrance Day service on Peel Hill.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	22/063

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 20 October 2022. The Deputy Chair reported Item 22/055 should state “Station Hill” and not “Station Bank”. The Deputy Chair stated the minutes could not be approved because the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee (PAM) minutes were not discussed at the meeting. The Town Clerk advised the minutes currently record these PAM minutes were not discussed but they are included to permit their inclusion in the published minutes. The Town Clerk advised these could be removed from Item 22/057 and included within an Annex to the minutes. The Chair proposed this was an acceptable solution and proposed the minutes should be approved. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING
	22/064

	Item 22/058 Peel Golf Club Sponsorship
The Board noted the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had agreed £200 sponsorship of the Ladies competition.
Item 22/058 Biosphere Artist 

The Board noted the communication had been sent to the Wildlife Trust to ascertain the nature of their proposal.

Item 22/060 Charities Appointment of Board as Trustees
The Board noted the documentation authorising the appointment to the Commissioners as Trustees of the Harry Hill Ward Library Memorial Fund and the Corrin Town Park Trusts had been sent to the Attorney Generals Chambers.

Item 22/060 Marina Silt and Marine Operations

The Board noted the communication had been sent to the Peel elector.

Item 22/060 Reayrt Aalin Project 

The Board noted the project team would be invited to a future meeting of the Board.

Item 22/060 Street Lighting Timings
The Board noted this item was to be discussed at Agenda item 15.
Item 22/036 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Warden had visited Albany Road and other locations around the Town to remove dog fouling.

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had attended the Remembrance Services in Peel as previously advised by the Chair earlier in the meeting. 

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/065
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
The Town Clerk reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met in 28 October 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed and did not oppose the following applications: 22/01068/B – Creation of a new double garage with a bedroom above – Sea Haven, Ballaquane Avenue; 22/01178/B – Change front elevation windows & door from wood to anthracite grey PVC, change sides and rear windows from wood to anthracite grey PVC altering slide and sash to casement top opener – St Patricks House, 4 Patrick Sreet; 22/00830/B – Amended plans installation of replacement windows and door to front elevation – 56 Patrick Street; 22/01137/C – Additional use of existing residential property as tourist accommodation – 2 Albany Close; 22/00944/B – Replacement utility roof & glazing, replacement windows – 16 Circular Road; 22/01160/B & 22/01161/CON – External and internal alterations including construction of two storey extension to rear including part demolition and change of use of ground floor – 37 Michael Sreet; 22/01245/B – Repair of the existing detached garage roof – 32 Douglas Street; 22/01203/B – Replace front windows with white PVC – 5 Atholl Place; 22/00017/B & 22/00018/CON – Amended plans alterations and erection of extensions – 39 Douglas Street; 22/00895/B – Amended plans installation of replacement windows and front door – 6 Stanley Road; and 22/01274/B – Change of use from 
Bank to a retail and dispensing pharmacy – Former IOM Bank, 28 Atholl Street
The lead members reviewed and opposed the following applications:
· 22/01162/B – Erection of extension over raised patio area to provide roof terrace with storage under, to rear of dwelling – Luss House, 14 Patrick Street was opposed due to privacy of neighbours.

· 22/00779/B – Amended plans erection of group and first floor extension to dwelling – 7 Ballatessan Meadow was oppose due to there being inadequate space between the neighbouring property.

· 22/01183/B – Installation of electric vehicle charge points – East Quay was oppose because it would restrict public parking to electric vehicles only. 
· 22/01266/B – Erection of a replacement conservatory and a detached garden room – 9 The Links was oppose due to garden room being in the front garden and the impact on neighbours
The lead members after considering the following planning decisions agreed no further action was required:
22/00745/C – Approval for change of use of building from office space to retail – 32 Market Street; 22/00918/B – Approval for conversion of two apartments in to one residential property – 10 & 10a Castle Street; 22/00857/B – Approval for erection of replacement rear rendered wall and widening of access gate – 16 Castle Street; 22/00977/C – Approval for additional use as Tourist accommodation including existing use as residential – 14 Lake Lane; 22/01018/B – Approval for erection of replacement roof and glazing to rear conservatory – Westville, Tynwald Road; 22/00895/B – Approval for installation of replacement windows and front doors – 6 Stanley Road; 22/00999/B – Approval for erection of first floor side extension – 4 Raad Bridjeen, Reayrt ny Cronk; 22/00944/B – Approval for replacement utility roof & glazing, replacement windows – 16 Circular Road; 22/01004/B – Approval for extension of access road and alteration of plot boundary – 43 Raad Roagan; 22/00337/B – Approval for installation of replacement windows, front door and rear patio door – 14 Stanley Road; 22/00805/B – Approval for widening of vehicle access to the front elevation and replacement of single storey side garage with the erection of replacement two storey extension with pitched roof and erection of single storey pitched roof conservatory and raised decking and balustrade to the rear – Thie-Ny-Corneil, Peveril Avenue; 22/01023/B – Approval for erection of a marquee during the months October – March – The Kiosk; 22/01160/B – Approval demolition of front elevation wall, rear outrigger and rear boundary wall – 37 Michael Street; 22/01161/CON – Approval for registered building consent for the demolition of front elevation wall, rear outrigger and rear boundary wall (in association with 22/01160/B) – 37 Michael Street; 22/00820/B – Approval for installation of replacement windows and doors – Peel Post Office; and 22/01137/C – Approval for additional use of existing residential property as tourist accommodation – 2 Albany Close.
The lead members noted that barriers had been placed around 37 Michael Street to prevent the use of the footway. The owner has appointed a structural engineer who is satisfied with the condition of the property at present but will conduct a quarterly check. 

The lead members has been approached by Men in Sheds to request when they can start using the workshop on Derby Road. The property still requires inspection but can be used for light workshop use. 
The lead members asked if the poppy bench purchased by the Royal British Legion and Western Branch could be placed in St Peters Church Gardens.
Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/066

	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had met on 18 October 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted that the fireworks for the 28th October have all been arranged, including the risk assessment and licences. A letter drop to residents on Church Street was planned to suspend parking for the evening. The lead members reported that the Hop-tu-Naa party was taking place at the Corrin Hall on Saturday 29th October. There will be a fancy dress and turnip decorating competition with the prizes to be funded by the Commissioners. The lead members noted that the garden on Peel Hill will be cleaned for Armistice Day on the 11th November. The Church service will take place on Sunday 13th November. The lead members noted that the lights purchased last year for the old IOM Bank site will be placed on the Town Hall this year. The lead members noted that the Tractor Run will be taking place on Saturday 3rd December. They will be coming down Stanley Road on to Marine Parade. The procession would leave Peel from 4pm.   
The lead members noted that divers had been down to inspected the manhole adjacent to the inner breakwater and found sewerage discharging. This needs to be fixed by Manx Utility Authority. The lead members noted that the wild flower areas would need to be prepared during the winter. The lead members stated that it did not need to be expensive, but would involve scarifying the grass and spreading wildflower seeds.  
The lead members noted that the architect needed to complete the survey on Marine Parade. The schematics will be ready for the December Board meeting. The lead members supported the use of Manx Crosses inspired waymarking signs and Herring floor direction markers to be developed to direct pedestrian traffic from the Promenade up to Michael Street.

The lead members discussed the Ward Library opening times on Wednesday afternoons to provide a warm space. A grant can be applied for to cover the heating costs. Extra seating is to be provided as well as tea and coffee. The lead members noted that the Promenade toilets were to be closed to allow the work on the Promenade footways to take place. Market Street toilets are still to be painted but they will reopen before the Promenade toilets are closed. The lead members noted the breakwater toilets would need to be closed by the Department of Infrastructure to fix the sewerage discharge pipe. The Commissioners’ mobile toilets could be used at this location if needed.

The lead members noted that there was an application from the Viking Amateur Boxing Club to sell flashing light toys on the 28th October, this was agreed. The lead members noted that there was an application from Peel RNLI for TT 2023 at Derby Road Shoprite. This was agreed. The lead members noted that there was a request for a Carol Concert on the 10th December next to the Promenade Kiosk. This was agreed. The lead members noted the ice sculptures were scheduled to be placed on Michael Street on 10th December 2022.

Mr Wade reported the arrangements were in place for the Christmas light switch on event in Market Place on 26 November 2022.
Item 7 TT Schedule Consultation Report and Peel TT Day
The Board noted the content of the Department of Enterprise consultation report document. The Board noted even though Sunday racing and the new schedule were opposed by the majority of respondents the Department proposed continuing with the revised schedule. The Town Clerk advised the report did reference the impact on Peel and Peel’s TT events. He advised the Department would assist in funding an alternative event during TT subject to the provision of likely costs in advance by the Commissioners. The Town Clerk advised a further Department of Infrastructure statutory consultation would be required before racing can take place on a Sunday. 

Mr Wade reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee were assessing a new event for the TT festival which would have a music stage on Weatherglass Corner on Sunday night/evening culminating with a good headline act. Then using the Monday rest day for the revised Peel TT Day with motorsport attractions which would take place on the Quayside, Promenade and Creg Malin Car Park. Mr Wade advised more information would be given to the Board on this event when further proposals were developed in the New Year.
Item 8 Peel Clothworkers’ Christmas Fair
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 8 November 2022 from a pupil of the Clothworkers School requesting donations for their Fair. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Commissioners should contribute two hampers. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chair and Deputy Chair declared an interest and took no part in discussing Item 9.

Item 9 Sailor’s Shelter Christmas Grotto

The Board noted the content of the Deputy Chair’s application dated 7 November 2022 requesting £220.50 funding for the erection of marquee and the use of St Peter’s Church Gardens for a replacement Christmas Grotto. This facility is required because the Sailor’s Shelter cannot be used this year because there are road works on East Quay. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Commissioners should support this application. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	22/067
	Item 10 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee met on 14 October 2022 when the following maters were discussed:

The lead members noted that Rheast Lane still had some hedge cutting works outstanding. The lead members noted that St Peters Clock has stopped and repairs were required by the United Kingdom specialist contractor. The lead members noted all the abandoned vehicles have been moved from Mill Road. The lead members noted the Manx Utility Authority had started installing the new scallop type fittings in Castle Street. It was reported a problem was encountered fitting them on some of the existing columns and an update would be provided at the next meeting. The lead members noted that the Commissioners now had three electric vehicles. The lead members requested the owner of Empire Garage should be invited to the next meeting to discuss his land that is currently for sale off Stanley Road. The lead members noted the computer hardware from Argon had been ordered. The lead members noted a quote had been requested for a new computer for the Ward Library. The lead members noted that the lease for Men in Sheds to start using the workshop on Derby Road would be ready early January. The lead members discussed the possibility of them painting benches in the workshop as it was suitable for light work at present. The lead members noted that the were currently three empty properties. One of them is ready to be allocated and two are still being refurbished. The lead members noted that the Town Hall external refurbishment was still in progress. The lead members noted that hedge cutting in various locations was still in progress. The lead members noted that gully cleaning along the Promenade and the main routes around the town had been completed. One of the lead members stated that gully cleaning needed to be done on Patrick Street and Glenfaba Road where vehicles park. The lead members noted the letter had been sent to all tenants on Reayrt Aalin to provide an update on the refurbishment project. The lead members noted that planning permission had been approved for Castle Street and approval from building control was being sought. The lead members noted that the areas for the new planters needed to be agreed. The lead members noted that the Iris site on the Promenade is to be cleared out and replanted. It is also planned to paint the area, repair some of the slabs and purchase new benches. 

The lead members noted that the External Audit letter has been received and the accounts have been completed. Peel Town Commissioners were the second authority to sign off their accounts this year.

The lead members reviewed the profit and loss report for the first half of the year and noted the following. The Town Hall and Campsite and Library income were in excess of their budget forecast. The refuse income was currently lower than forecasted because invoicing was required for the last three months. The salaries were slightly under budget but there is still the annual pay award to be paid from April 2022. The amenity costs and fees/leisure costs are within their annual budget. These activities are seasonal and expenditure will cease in the remaining part of the year to meet their budget provision. The finance costs are under budget but the audit and accounting fees are still to be paid. The lead members noted that there was an additional £15k in amenity costs for the provision of hanging baskets approved by the Board after the amenity costs were set..  

The lead members reviewed and noted the Rating 3rd Supplemental List. 

The lead members noted that when next year’s budget is done the climate change targets can be set. 

The lead members noted that planning permission had been agreed for the marquee on the Promenade kiosk. It was discussed if the marquee should be purchased or hired and what impact the provision of a covered area would have on the rental for the kiosk. The lead members agreed that this would be referred to the Board with the recommendation extra rent should be charged. 

Item 11 Public Service Commission Pay Award

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Public Service Commission dated 1 November 2022 and the 6% pay award agreed with the Unions for 2022/23.

Item 12 Budget and Rates

The Board noted the content of the 2023/24 Budget. The Town Clerk reported the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had seen this budget at their meeting on 14 November 2022. The Town Clerk reported the main issues were:

The projected income at the Campsite had risen from £40,000 to £90,000 to take into accounts the new bookings for 2023. All other income remained similar to previous years.
The projected expenditure had been increased by approximately 9%. Inflation currently stood at 10%. The cost of energy and materials had and will continue to increase at higher than the general 10% inflation figure.

The costs of the Joint Board particularly the Western Civic Amenity and Western Swimming Pool Board continued to increase at above inflation. The budget provides for an inflationary increase for the Civic Amenity Site and six pence in the pound increase from the historic 2.5 pence for the Western Swimming Pool.

The budget provides for the ongoing investment of £25,000 in new street lighting and £28,000 in new electric vehicles or plant.

The budget recognizes two loans have been repaid recently reducing the bank interest charges by £25,000 per annum.

The Town Clerk advised with the increased income at the campsite and the repayment of the bank loans the Commissioners could offset the increase in the Town rate to cover the raising costs of inflation and the Western Swimming Pool Costs. However, an increase in the refuse rate would be inevitable. This would require an increase from £198 to at least £223 per household.

The Board noted this report and deferred a decision until January 2023 when the disposal costs from the Energy from Waste Plant and the Western Joint Boards are known.

The Town Clerk advised Douglas City Council had asked if the Commissioners wanted to issue a shared press release outlining the financial pressures on Local Authorities at this time of high inflation. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Commissioners should not issue a joint statement because the issues in the West were significantly different to those being experienced in the East where there are no joint Boards and the swimming pools are funded by Government. The Deputy Chair seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	22/068
	Item 13 Consultation on Town and Village Regeneration Scheme 
The Board noted the content of the Department of Enterprise’s communication dated 31 October 2022 concerning the efficiency of the current financial assistance scheme. 
Item 14 Consultation on Local Election Fees
The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s communication dated 7 November 2022 and the proposed fee order.

Item Consultation on Commissioners’ Byelaws

The Commissioners noted their byelaw consultation document was delivered to all addreses in Peel by Isle of Man Post Office during week commencing 7 November 2022. The Town Clerk reported a number of completed questionnaires had already been returned to the Town Hall. The Chair asked for the Town Clerk to place on record how the questionnaire responses would dealt with confidentially on their return and how any personal data protected. The Town Clerk reported the questionnaire was designed to allow the personal data to be recorded on page 1 of the questionnaire to enable it to be separated from the questionnaire responses. When the questionnaire is received at the Town Hall the page 2 questionnaire is photocopied and stored by the Town Hall administration officers for analysis with all the consultation responses received. The original will only be stored in the Town Hall safe until the consultation response report is completed. At this time the original questionnaire response including the personal data on page 1 will be destroyed. This procedure will ensure the persons confidentiality when assessing the consultation responses and no personal data will be retained by the Commissioners. 
Item 16 Street Lighting Timings
The Town Clerk reported the cost of energy consumption through switching the lights off for short periods of time in the night is low. The majority of the street lighting is not on a metered service and the Manx Utility Authority estimate usage and overheads when invoicing the Commissioners. The benefit for turning off the lights an hour earlier or for switching them on an hour later would be a potential reduction in carbon emissions to comply with the new climate change regulations applicable to local authorities. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners have previously sought to change the street lighting switching on and off timings without undertaking a consultation with rate payers and residents. This resulted in the Commissioners reversing this decision because they received complaints from the Isle of Man Constabulary concerning the road safety risk associated with persons in dark clothing walking home at night particularly at weekends when the pubs are busy. In addition, complaints were received from the new housing estates concerning the reduction in service to those who must leave or arrive home on dark moonless nights from shift work. The Town Clerk advised the street lighting was controlled on an area basis through a small number of controllers. This does not give the fine level of control to have different timings for the lights on neighbouring streets. The Town Clerk recommended with only small benefit to be obtained through a proposal of this nature further detailed information should be obtained from the Manx Utility Authority before proceeding. Mr Crompton stated the cost of generating electricity in the night was lower because less demand existed. He believed very little cost saving would be obtained through this proposal because of the fixed costs associated with the service provided by the Manx Utility Authority. The Chair stated when the benefits are finely balanced it was important to seek the views of the community on a decision which could impact on people’s safety and security. Mrs Moughtin proposed it is too late to implement a change of this nature at short notice in the winter and this initiative should be assessed before the 2023 Autumn with the Manx Utility Authority and community consultation. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 17 Highway Maintenance Works
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure communication dated 18 October 2022 concerning the proposed improvement works at the Westland’s bus stop and the Derby Road/Church Street junction. The Deputy Chair was not in favour of severe, out of keeping, traffic calming measures similar to those which have been constructed in other parts of the Island.  Mr Wade stated these proposals were at busy locations where works could improve pedestrian safety, particularly the elderly, disable and young, when crossing the road. Mr Wade proposed the location of the works should be supported by the Commissioners subject to having an input into the final design for these projects. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 18 East Quay Requisition Meeting Application
The Board noted the content of communication dated 7 November 2022 from a business owner in Castle Street for a requisition meeting to discuss the Department of Infrastructure’s East Quay project which is currently in progress. The Board noted the Minister for Infrastructure and his officers had already agreed, at a site meeting on 30 October 2022, to hold a public meeting on this project. This meeting was scheduled to take place on 22 November 2022 in the Corrin Hall in Peel. The Deputy Chair stated the electors had a right for the Commissioners to call a public meeting to discuss this matters. Mr Wade stated the works were currently in progress and with all the necessary approvals and he was unsure what the Commissioners could do to change this project without causing potential lengthy delays and disruption to the road works. The Chair stated because the electors wanted to discuss the Department’s East Quay project the Department would need to be invited to any requisition meeting to discuss this matter. A public meeting had already been promised and arranged by the Department to fulfill the stated purpose of the application for the requisition meeting. In these circumstances, the Chair proposed the requisition meeting should not take place until the Department’s public meeting had taken place and the Commissioners could determine if the electors had been provided with the opportunity to raise any and all issues they had with this project. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board agreed this proposal by split vote with the Deputy Chair voting against. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 19 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/069
	The Deputy Chair asked if electric vehicle charging points could be installed in the Shoprite Car Park.

Ms Kelly asked if the locations of the Warm spaces could be advertised.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 9:27pm
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